

Price Controls by Another Name How Drug "Affordability" Boards Harm Consumers

Krisztina Pusok, and Liam Sigaud*

Momentum is building in many states to establish prescription drug "affordability" boards with the power to impose upper payment limits on drugs that are deemed unreasonably expensive. But as economic theory, as well as historical experience shows, such policies, like other forms of government price controls, produce shortages, economic inefficiencies, and, ironically, threaten patients' access to low-cost medicines. More specifically, drug "affordability" boards can disrupt the generic drug market, which has generated nearly \$2 trillion in savings over the last decade, undermine pharmaceutical competition, and drive consumers to more expensive alternatives. Policymakers seeking to lower drug costs for American consumers should instead prioritize reforming the anti-competitive pharmacy benefit managers and ensuring that health plans are not preferring higher-priced brand drugs over generics and biosimilars.

Introduction

In response to continued concerns over rising prescription drug costs in the U.S.,¹ several states have created drug "affordability" boards charged with overseeing pharmaceutical pricing trends and imposing, contingent on legislative approval, payment caps when price increases exceed certain thresholds.² Maryland and Maine have already enacted legislation establishing such boards, and momentum is building for similar initiatives throughout the country.³

¹ William V. Padula, "State and Federal Policy Solutions to Rising Prescription Drug Prices in the U.S.," *Journal of Health Care Law and Policy*, Vol. 22:1, 2019, pp. 15-24, https://healthpolicy.usc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/2019.05.03_Padula_State-and-Federal-Policy-Solutions-to-Rising-Prescription-Drug-Prices.pdf.

² Legislation setting up prescription drug affordability review boards is being considered in at least 10 states with variations around mandates to curb excess costs. In most cases, the review boards will allow the states to set pricing caps for certain higher-cost drugs.

³ Maryland's Prescription Drug Affordability Board Act went into effect on July 1, 2019. A similar law in Maine was implemented in September 2019.

^{*}American Consumer Institute Center for Citizen Research, for more information visit www.TheAmericanConsumer.Org.

Allowing bureaucratic agencies to set prices for medicines will not address the affordability challenges patients face. Instead, as this report shows, this misguided approach could undermine pharmaceutical competition and limit consumers' access to medicines.

This report identifies and discusses the consequences of recent policies aiming to establish prescription drug "affordability" boards as a way to reduce drug costs by specifically focusing on the short- and long-term consequences on drug access and innovation.

The report also offers recommendations to help address the issue more efficiently without hampering innovation or reducing access to innovative drugs.

How Drug Affordability Boards Work

So far, two states, Maryland and Maine, have enacted legislation to create prescription drug "affordability" boards. Several more states, including Illinois, Nevada, Oregon, Massachusetts, Missouri, Minnesota, and New Jersey, are weighing similar measures.⁴

Maryland and Maine enacted their laws last year, establishing state agencies to review the costs of drugs and take action against those whose price increases exceed a certain threshold.⁵ Upper payment limits on some drugs in Maryland may take effect as early as January 2022, while Maine's board is expected to begin setting annual spending targets for drugs purchased by state and local governments in 2021.

While both states take slightly different approaches, Maryland's statute is particularly illustrative as a potential template for other jurisdictions.

Maryland's Board, composed of five members appointed by the state's political leaders, is tasked with reviewing prescription drugs that meet any of the following general criteria:⁶

 New brand name prescription drugs that enter the market at \$30,000 or more per year or course of treatment;

⁴ "Comparison of Bills Creating State Prescription Drug Affordability Review Boards," *National Academy for State Health Policy*, March 19, 2019, https://nashp.org/comparison-of-bills-creating-state-prescription-drug-affordability-review-boards/.

⁵ Maine Revised Statutes, Public Law Chapter 471, "An Act To Establish the Maine Prescription Drug Affordability Board," 2019, http://legislature.maine.gov/legis/bills/bills 129th/chapters/PUBLIC471.asp.

⁶ Thomas Sullivan, "Maryland Creates Prescription Drug Affordability Board for Setting Price Caps," *Policy & Medicine*, June 22, 2019, https://www.policymed.com/2019/06/maryland-creates-prescription-drug-affordability-board-for-setting-price-caps.html.

- Existing brand name medications that increase in price by \$3,000 or more per year or course of treatment;
- Existing generic medications which increase in price by 200% or more per year or course of treatment; and
- Any prescription drug that creates affordability challenges to the Maryland health care system, including patients.

Once a drug is identified for cost review, the Board will seek input from the "Prescription Drug Stakeholder Council," which is tasked to offer stakeholder input to guide the Board's decision-making.⁷

As part of its cost review, the Board is authorized to consider a wide range of factors, including the wholesale acquisition cost (WAC) for the drug, the discounts the manufacturer offers, the prices of other medicines in the same therapeutic class, the cost to health plans, the impact on patient access resulting from the cost relative to insurance benefits, the dollar value of patient access programs supported by the manufacturer, the relative financial impacts to health, medical and social services, and the average patient co-pay or cost-sharing.⁸

If the Board determines that pricing for a prescription drug presents an affordability challenge, the Board may set an upper payment limit on how much state and local governments pay for the drug. What the Board proposes will then be submitted to the Maryland General Assembly's Legislative Policy Commission for approval. The Board will also monitor the availability of any drugs that are subject to upper payment limits. If a shortage develops, the Board can remove its upper payment limit.

Most of the recent legislation proposed in other states is modeled after the draft legislation released by the National Academy for State Health Policy. In Massachusetts, for example, drug manufacturers would be required to report key pricing information such as research and development (R&D) costs so that the state's Health Policy Commission can create pricing caps, while in Oregon, the proposed Drug Cost

⁷ The Council consists of members from various backgrounds and associations, including representatives of pharmacists, biotechnology companies, physicians, and hospitals; a labor union representative; representatives of brand name and generic drug corporations; and a representative of pharmacy benefit managers (PBMs).

⁸ Michelle L. Caton, "Maryland's Prescription Drug Affordability Board Bill Set to Take Effect," *The National Law Review*, May 28, 2019, https://www.natlawreview.com/article/maryland-s-prescription-drug-affordability-board-bill-set-to-take-effect.

⁹ National Academy for State Health Policy, <u>www.nashp.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/NASHP-RX-Rate-Setting-Model-Act.pdf.</u>

¹⁰ Kyle Blankenship, "Pharma Maryland, Massachusetts statehouses press drug-pricing bills as feds founder," *FiercePharma*, April, 12, 2019, https://www.fiercepharma.com/pharma/maryland-massachusetts-statehouses-take-lead-drug-pricing-bills-as-feds-founder.

Review Commission would determine the excess costs associated with prescription drugs and establish maximum prices.¹¹

While specific variations exist around their mandates to curb excess costs, in most cases, the proposed boards will allow the states to set pricing caps for certain higher-cost drugs. Such provisions, however, call into question how effective affordability boards will be at reducing costs, and whether such boards threaten innovation and access to certain cutting-edge drugs.

Why Drug Price Regulation Doesn't Work

Prescription drug affordability boards are merely a recent incarnation of an old idea: relying on the government, rather than the competitive marketplace, to set the price of goods.

Government price controls have never delivered on the lofty promises of their political advocates. Imposing an artificial price ceiling on a good invariably leads to shortages in the short-run and decreased innovation in the long-run as suppliers seek better opportunities in other sectors of the economy.

When the Nixon administration instituted industrial price caps in the early 1970s, for example, production dropped and shortages quickly developed for many consumer goods. ¹² In the words of former Treasury Secretary George Schultz, price controls meant "low prices for food, but nothing to buy." ¹³ In many cities, including New York City, Washington, DC, San Francisco, and Los Angeles, another type of price control -- rent control -- perpetuates a shortage of rental units, undermines landlords' incentives to invest in rental properties, and creates a host of related economic distortions. ¹⁴

Although drug price regulation manifests differently, price controls in the pharmaceutical market show similar harmful effects. A recent study by the American Consumer Institute specifically shows that government-imposed price ceilings consistently reduce pharmaceutical innovation, retard the development of new therapies, and impair

¹¹ Elizabeth Hayes, "Oregon Legislature 2019: Health Care Bills Are Rolling In," *Portland Business Journal*, Jan 29, 2019, https://www.bizjournals.com/portland/news/2019/01/29/oregon-legislature-2019-health-care-bills-are.html.

¹² William N. Walker, "Forty Years After the Freeze," July 2011, https://nixonswageandpricefreeze.files.wordpress.com/2011/07/forty-years-after-the-freeze.pdf.

¹³ R.W. Apple, Jr., "Nixon Freezes Prices for Up To 60 Days, Then Will Establish Phase 4 Controls; Farm Prices, Wages, Rents Unaffected," *The New York Times*, June 14, 1973, https://www.nytimes.com/1973/06/14/archives/nixon-freezes-prices-for-up-to-60-da-ys-then-will-establishphase-4.html.

¹⁴ Fiona M. Scott Morton, "The Problems of Price Controls," *Regulation*, Spring 2001, https://www.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/serials/files/regulation/2001/4/morton.pdf.

patients' access to life-saving drugs.¹⁵ By artificially suppressing drug prices, "affordability" boards could have a similar effect, reducing incentives for pharmaceutical R&D and delaying the development of novel medicines, thus resulting in fewer treatment options for patients.

To encourage the development of new medicines despite these enormous costs and the slim chances of success (only about 1 in 10 drugs that reach clinical trials ultimately get FDA approval), pharmaceutical companies must feel confident that their investments will generate an adequate return. A 2016 study by the National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER) estimated that, counting post-approval expenses, average R&D costs for new drugs and biologics reached \$2.8 billion. The same study also showed that total capitalized development expenses increased (after adjusting for inflation) at an annual rate of 8.5% from 2003 to 2013, resulting in an overall increase of 145 percent over a decade.

Price controls, which are often unpredictable and can substantially reduce revenues, deter R&D spending and delay the discovery of novel treatments. A 2005 NBER working paper, for example, showed that government-imposed pharmaceutical price cuts of 40 to 45 percent would lead to a 50 to 60 percent decline in the number of new compounds progressing from laboratory testing to human trials.¹⁷

Research focusing on the effects of pharmaceutical price controls is extensive, with findings showing that these types of policies are likely to reduce innovation because of both lower expected revenues and a higher cost of capital. More specifically, several empirical studies found that while drug plans and consumers benefit from lower prices in the short term, price controls would be expected to reduce R&D.¹⁸

While in theory, regulated prices could lead to lower costs per use and therefore greater use, extensive empirical evidence shows that price regulation would have a number of

¹⁵ Joseph Fuhr, Liam Sigaud, and Steve Pociask, "How International Reference Pricing for Prescription Drugs Would Hurt American Consumers," American Consumer Institute, June 19, 2019, https://www.theamericanconsumer.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/IPI-Final-Study.pdf.

¹⁶ Joseph A. DiMasi, et al., "Innovation in the pharmaceutical industry: New estimates of R&D costs," *Journal of Health Economics*, May 2016.

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0167629616000291?via%3Dihub.

¹⁷ Thomas A. Abbott and John A Vernon, "The Cost of U.S. Pharmaceutical Price Reductions: A Financial Simulation Model of R&D Decisions," NBER Working Paper, February 2005, https://www.nber.org/papers/w11114.pdf.

¹⁸ Ayman Chit and Paul Grootendorst, "The Effect of Government Policy on Pharmaceutical Drug Innovation," *Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Economics and Finance*, 2019.

adverse consequences¹⁹ that mitigate or outweigh this effect, including reduced R&D, and delays in the launch of new drugs even after they have already been discovered.

Take the example of several European countries, where government panels already set prices for drugs, the availability of cutting-edge medicines is far more limited than in the U.S., where free market forces are the dominant factor in regulating prices. Of all new medicines launched worldwide between 2011 and 2018, the U.S. has access to nearly 90 percent of them.²⁰ By contrast, other developed countries had access to only 47 percent of new drugs, on average.²¹ Even when new drugs are ultimately introduced in foreign countries, patients must typically wait more than a year longer than in the U.S.

Empowering bureaucratic "affordability" boards to set drug prices invites similar results, thereby hurting American patients by limiting their access to lifesaving drugs and treatments.

Consumer Benefits from Generic Drug Competition

In 1984, Congress passed the Hatch-Waxman Act²² which streamlined the regulatory pathway to bring generic drugs to market, less than 20 percent of prescriptions were for generic drugs. The FDA has since approved more than 16,000 generic applications, and in 2018 generics accounted for 90 percent of dispensed prescriptions in the U.S. but were responsible for only 22 percent of total drug spending.

Increasing competition from generic drugs by allowing lower-cost versions of brand drugs to compete both with the originator drug and with other generic versions greatly reduces spending on prescription drugs. Once a brand drug's period of market exclusivity ends, generic versions enter the market at substantially lower prices than the originator drug, leading prices to drop as more generic manufacturers vie for market share. According to research by the IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics, "generics that entered the market between 2002 and 2014 reduced the price of medicines by 51% in the first year and 57% in the second year following loss of exclusivity."

¹⁹ Daniel P. Kessler, "The Effects of Pharmaceutical Price Controls on the Cost and Quality of Medical Care: a Review of the Empirical Literature," US Department of Commerce and International Trade Administration, 2004.

²⁰ Joseph Fuhr, Liam Sigaud, and Steve Pociask, "How International Reference Pricing for Prescription Drugs Would Hurt American Consumers," American Consumer Institute, June 19, 2019, https://www.theamericanconsumer.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/IPI-Final-Study.pdf.
²¹ Ibid

Drug Price Competition and Patient Term Restoration Act of 1984, Pub. L. No. 98-417, 98 Stat.
 1585, https://www.fda.gov/drugs/abbreviated-new-drug-application-anda/hatch-waxman-letters.
 "Price Declines After Branded Medicines Lose Exclusivity in the U.S.," IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics, 2015, https://www.iqvia.com/-/media/iqvia/pdfs/institute-reports/price-declines-after-branded-new-drug-application-anda/hatch-waxman-letters.

The FDA estimates that, counting only generic drugs approved in 2017, American consumers save \$16 billion per year. Additionally, recent research by the Association for Accessible Medicines and IQVIA found that generic medicines generated \$293 billion in savings for patients and taxpayers in 2018, and nearly \$2 trillion over the last decade. The average copayment for a generic prescription -- just \$5.63 -- is almost one-seventh of the average copay for a brand-name drug, and about 93% of generic copays are under \$20.26

Over the last few years, generic drug prices have been in historic decline²⁷ and very few generics have seen significant price increases recently. This is emphasized by a 2016 report by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services: "Our review of evidence strongly supports the conclusion that generic drug prices are not an important part of the drug cost problem facing the nation."²⁸

Yet, it is paramount to note that price control drug policies can have indirect effects on competition, including generics.²⁹ Specifically, price controls tend to undermine competition such that countries with heavier regulation have less competition from generic and over the counter drugs, which thrive as cheaper alternatives in countries that permit freer pricing of branded prescription drugs.

How Drug Affordability Boards Threaten Consumer Welfare

Drug affordability boards could inadvertently undermine generic drug competition, harm lower-priced generic competitors, and drive patients to more expensive alternatives. Maryland's Prescription Drug Affordability Board, for example, is empowered to

medicines-lose-exclusivity-in-the-

us.pdf?la=en&hash=642B9A40F3F176CE93E8E9F791EE2BE4975C8580.

²⁴ Ryan Conrad, et al., "Estimating Cost Savings From Generic Drug Approvals In 2017," U.S. Food & Drug Administration, https://www.fda.gov/media/113500/download.

²⁵ "The Case for Competition: 2019 Generic Drug & Biosimilars Access & Savings in the U.S. Report," Association for Accessible Medicines, September 2019,

https://accessiblemeds.org/sites/default/files/2019-09/AAM-2019-Generic-Biosimilars-Access-and-Savings-US-Report-WEB.pdf.

²⁶ Ibid.

²⁷ Valerie DeBenedette, "Prices for Generic Drugs Fall by About 9%; Third Decrease in Three Years," Drug Topics, April 11, 2019, https://www.drugtopics.com/article/prices-generic-drugs-fall-about-9-third-decrease-three-years.

²⁸ "Understanding Recent Trends in Generic Drug Prices," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, January 27, 2016, https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/175071/GenericsDrugpaperr.pdf.

²⁹ Patricia Munch Danzon, "*Pharmaceutical Price Regulation: National Policies versus Global Interests*," AEI Press, Washington, DC, 1997.

establish upper payment limits on generic drugs that, after adjusting for inflation, have a wholesale acquisition cost of \$100 or more for a 30-day supply or that increased in price by 200 percent or more during the preceding 12-month period.³⁰

Under this criterion, the Board could target, ironically, the lowest-cost generics, the very medicines delivering significant savings to American consumers. Increasing the price of an inexpensive generic by 200 percent, from \$1 to \$3, for example, is unlikely to create affordability challenges for most patients, but such an action could trigger a review by a prescription drug affordability board and potential price controls, creating uncertainty for generic manufacturers, discouraging generic competition, and ultimately reducing low-cost alternatives for patients.

Like Maryland, other similar pending state legislations fail to account for the fact that a generic drug may increase its price by a large percentage amount and still be a fraction of the price of the originator drug. An analysis by the Government Accountability Office, for example, cites the price of hydrocortisone, an anti-inflammatory drug, rising from \$0.16 per 20 mg tablet in 2012 to \$0.41 per tablet in 2013, an increase of 160 percent.³¹ Due to the low cost of most generic medicines, small price changes can result in significant percentage increases.

In addition, a 2018 study published in Health Affairs finds that just 4.4 percent of generic drugs at least doubled in price in 2013, showing that significant price hikes are not a pervasive concern in the generic market.³² Corroborating the Government Accountability Office's analysis, the study also finds that almost all large percentage price increases affected products that were initially low- or medium- price medications and not among the most widely used generics.

By creating an avenue for bureaucratic control over generic drug pricing, Maryland's and other similar pending state laws threaten to reduce competition in the generic market, drive up prices, and potentially force patients to rely on higher-priced brand drugs.

³⁰ Maryland HB768 Health - Prescription Drug Affordability Board, https://trackbill.com/bill/maryland-house-bill-768-health-prescription-drug-affordability-board/1680776/

³¹ "Generic Drugs Under Medicare: Part D Generic Drug Prices Declined Overall, but Some Had Extraordinary Price Increases," U.S. Government Accountability Office, August 12, 2016, https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-16-706.

³² Geoffrey Joyce, et al., "Generic Drug Price Hikes And Out-Of-Pocket Spending For Medicare Beneficiaries," *Health Affairs*, October 2018, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.0628.

A Better Way Forward

A one-size-fits-all approach is unlikely to be the answer to a nuanced problem such as drug costs; but as this report suggests, so are price regulation policies that propose creating "affordability" boards.

Given the complexity of this issue, clearly, no single solution will suffice. Yet, some solutions show more promise, and when implemented together they can have a meaningful cumulative effect on drug pricing.

One such solution is making sure generics are substituted on government plans when possible. Currently, Medicare Part D formularies, for example, exclude first generics almost 40 percent of the time.³³ By not recognizing the immense value generics and biosimilars offer to patients and the health care system, health plans are making them unavailable to patients, which increases patient costs.

As such, 1) creating a new specialty tier reserved for biosimilars and specialty generics with lower cost-sharing for patients that would allow for differentiation between specialty brands, generics, and biosimilars, and 2) ensuring that generic drugs and biosimilars are placed on the tiers where they were originally meant to be, would incentivize competition based on list price and encourage patients to switch to lower-cost generics.

Another promising policy solution would be reforming the pharmacy benefit manager (PBM) industry and increasing transparency in the supply chain, which would render more beneficial changes for the millions of patients who are unable to afford their medicine than the misguided proposals to create drug "affordability" boards.

Few consumers, if any, understand the breakdown of what factors into pricing a drug. On top of that, drugs change hands several times before they get to the patient. In particular, commercial payers, wholesalers and PBMs potentially play a large role in determining the price of a drug, but their influence is unknown.

Historically, PBMs were established to process prescription medication claims for insurers and plan sponsors, such as private employers or government health programs. But PBMs have evolved into powerful entities helping to fuel the rising cost of drugs in the U.S.³⁴ Exploiting the lack of transparency in their transactions with pharmacies,

³³ C. Sloan, J. Young, et al., "Effect of Potential Policy Change to Part D Generic Tiering on Patient Cost Sharing and Part D Plan Costs," Avalere, February 28, 2019, http://allh.us/gnCD.

³⁴ Liam Sigaud and Krisztina Pusok. "Lowering Drug Prices in Maryland: Bringing Transparency to Pharmacy Benefit Managers," American Consumer Institute, March 4, 2019, https://www.theamericanconsumer.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Maryland-PBM-ConsumerGram FINAL.pdf.

insurers, payers, and consumers, PBMs leverage their position as "middlemen" to extract profits and stifle market competition.

PBMs derive much of their revenue from rebates, or discounts drug manufacturers provide to PBMs in exchange for the PBM including the manufacturer's drug in its formulary, the menu of drugs covered in a plan. To secure deeper rebates from manufacturers, PBMs sometimes agree to place formulary restrictions on competitors' products, limiting price competition and potentially depriving patients of the most effective clinical treatment. Since plan sponsors rarely know the details of the contracts between PBMs and manufacturers, the PBM typically pockets a large portion of these rebates.

Another source of PBM revenue is a practice known as "spread pricing," where the PBM reimburses the pharmacy one price for a prescription and charges the plan sponsor a higher price for the same transaction. As intermediaries between pharmacies and plan sponsors, PBMs negotiate separate contracts with each entity, preventing the other from knowing the pricing details of the other's contract. In addition, PBMs' contracts with pharmacies commonly contain gag clauses prohibiting pharmacists from informing patients of this price difference, even when paying out-of-pocket for a prescription would be cheaper than paying through their drug plan. These "clawbacks" generate substantial profits for PBMs at consumers' expense.

It has been estimated that PBMs fail to pass about \$120 billion in rebates back to consumers each year, and retain another \$30 billion in additional out-of-pocket costs. Meanwhile, the market leader, Express Scripts, reported an increase in net income from \$2.0 billion in 2014 to \$3.4 billion in 2016 — a 70% increase in just two years. By contrast, data from the Bureau of Economic Analysis indicates that across all industries, after-tax corporate profits did not increase over that period. 36

PBMs' concentrated market structure also raises anti-competitive concerns.³⁷ The three largest PBMs Express Scripts, CVS Health and OptumRx, control about three-quarters of the market, allowing firms to maximize their negotiating leverage.

Realigning PBMs' incentives and creating greater transparency to prevent abuses would do much to lower drug costs for Americans. A survey conducted by the American Consumer Institute in 2019 found that 86 percent of Republicans, 79 percent of Democrats, and 91 percent of independents agree that policymakers should act to ensure that drug maker rebates paid to PBMs are passed through to consumers,

³⁷ Adam J. Fein, "CVS, Express Scripts, and the Evolution of the PBM Business Model," Drug Channels Institute, May 29, 2019, https://www.drugchannels.net/2019/05/cvs-express-scripts-and-evolution-of.html.

³⁵ Jonathan Wilcox, "PBMs Must Put Patients First," *Huffington Post*, February 28, 2017, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/pbms-must-put-patients-first <a href="https://www.huffpost.com/entry/pbms-must-put-patients-first] <a h

³⁶ See Bureau of Economic Analysis data: https://www.bea.gov/national/pdf/SNTables.pdf.

insurers and hospitals to help lower prices.³⁸ Legislative proposals focusing on increasing transparency would mandate the public release of information about the components of the price of a drug, and would grant patients access to information that allows them to pay the lowest price for drugs in terms of personal out-of-pocket costs.

Conclusion

Economic theory, as well as historical experience, show that price regulation is inefficient, creates shortages, and ultimately endangers patients' access to lifesaving treatments.

This report highlights the significant negative effects that numerous enacted and proposed state legislation creating drug "affordability" boards would have on consumer welfare, both short- and long-term.

Per the evidence provided here, we do not recommend creating "affordability" boards as an effective solution to America's escalating drug prices. As such, with potential bureaucratic interference, pharmaceutical innovators may cut back on R&D investments and reduce access to drugs in regulated markets. Additionally, the thriving generic drug industry, which has delivered nearly \$2 trillion in savings to the U.S. economy in the last decade, could be threatened by price regulations triggered by insignificant price increases on low-cost products.

Identifying which policies heighten price competition while better promoting innovation and granting patients access to cutting-edge drugs is important to increasing consumer welfare and transparency in the drug supply chain.

Some important recommendations follows from this report: ensuring that generics and biosimilars are covered immediately upon launch and that they are placed on correct tiers, and reforming PBMs' practices while promoting a competitive environment, policymakers could do much to increase affordability of drugs in the U.S. without triggering the negative consequences associated with arbitrary price controls.

³⁸ Joseph Fuhr, Liam Sigaud, and Steve Pociask, "How International Reference Pricing for Prescription Drugs Would Hurt American Consumers," American Consumer Institute, June 19, 2019, https://www.theamericanconsumer.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/IPI-Final-Study.pdf.